[image: image1.jpg]Malvern
Hills

\/' District

Council

www.malvernhills.gov.uk




35
PAGE  
43

BROADWAS AND COTHERIDGE PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF AN ORDINARY MEETING

OF THE PARISH COUNCIL

Held on Monday on 9th March 2015 at Broadwas Village Hall at 7.30 pm

Present
Councillors: Winkworth, Tabberer, Murphy, Dale, Downes, Pearce, Oliff and the Clerk Mrs Downes.

In attendance  District Councillors Bass, Swinburn, County Councillor Phil Grove and David Chambers (Conservative candidate for District Council) together with 5 members of the public
15/031        Apologies Councillors Key and White both had work commitments and were unable to attend. Their apologies were accepted and noted.
. 
15/032            Declarations of personal or prejudicial interest and update of Register of Interest Forms.


Councillor Pearce for item 9 a) and b)

Councillor Winkworth for item 9 a)

15/033
Dispensation request .None received
  
15/034
Public Participation

The meeting was adjourned for this section. See end of minutes for the report.
15/035
Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on 9th Feb 2015 
                         They were agreed to be a true record and were signed by the
                         Chairman.
15/036            County Councillor and District Councillor’s Reports.

County Councillor Grove advised that a planning application has been submitted to Worcestershire County Council for a re-cycling development site at Lightwood Lane Industrial Estate by D & L Contractors, however, it is lacking essential documentation to the extent that it has not yet been registered. Once in order and registered, it will take a minimum of 15 weeks for approval/rejection. In the meantime, the Managing Director, Mr. Youngman has been informed that ‘no more construction is to be done regarding the development site until further notice’

Worcestershire County Council will continue to monitor the site.

The Parish Council thanked Councillor Grove for his tenacity in addressing this and other local problems brought to his attention by the Parish Council.


Worcestershire has been designated the 3rd fastest growing county in the country for business development. Its new business strap line is ‘Open for Business’


The County Council continue to work within a £50m savings budget over the next 2 years.


The Chairman and Clerk thanked Councillor Grove for road resurfacing work done throughout Broadwas village in the last few weeks. Also for the widening and re surfacing of the footway along the main road at its Church Lane junction. Both these works have been long awaited for and have already improved the lives of local residents.


District Councillors Swinburn and Bass reminded the Parish Council that this was the final meeting that they would attend in their capacity as Ward Councillors and wished the Parish Council well for the future.


The Chairman expressed his and the Council’s thanks and appreciation of the help and support that they have provided over the four years of their term.  He expressed the view that a great deal had been achieved during the term and their contribution and guidance had been invaluable. He wished them well in whatever venture they engaged with next. 

15/037           Matters Arising
                      The Clerk had sought guidance from R.O.S.P.A. regarding

                      allowing dogs to be exercised on Berryfield and presented

                      these findings to the Parish Council. Following an in depth

                      discussion, it was agreed that the area should remain dog free.
                      Signs stating this will be incorporated into the new signage

                      as mentioned in 15/038 e).

15/038           Progress Reports
a) Treasurer’s Report.
A copy had been given to all Councillors and is attached to these minutes. Payments were agreed. 
b) Clerk’s Report.
A copy had been given to all Councillors.
One of the 20 mph flashing lights has been out of action for a few weeks now despite an initial reporting on 7.1.2015. Clerk will chase.
c) Public Land Officer’s Report for Feb 2015.
Peter Parkes reported that there was a reduction in litter on Broad Green and Berryfields. He is in the process of cleaning the bus shelter and will liaise with Cllr. White with regard to planned work on Berryfields to prepare for the use of the off-road track and other areas.
d) Footpath Warden’s Report (15/029)
The Clerk had asked Peter Miles to visit 3 footpaths. He had sent his report to Countrywide Services and copied in the Clerk, it read:
511 by Stone Farm. Work will be required in spring/summer especially at Eversfield Cottage end. Clearing of blackthorn undertaken by him. New gates now installed for access of 505 and 509 footpaths.

517 behind ‘Beacon House’ in Broad Green. Stile’s cross step poor and rocks as supporting post is loose allowing free movement. Path is muddy and slippery.

522 by Hill View, Butts Bank ending on the main A44 by April Cottage. Signs either end are either loose or damaged. This has already been reported to Countrywide Services by the Clerk (see Clerk’s Report entry 188) Clerk will chase.
                        e) Berryfield Report


       The Clerk had prepared a first draft for the new signage for 

                             Berryfields. Alterations were suggested and she will 

                             continue to work on it.
 A date for our opening day was not      

                             discussed.
15/039
Request for Funding 

a) Broadwas Sports Association, for a donation towards the cost of direct electricity connection and sundry items. A donation was agreed in principle subject to further investigation as to the most economical method of achieving power supply to the club house i.e. solar power or other ecologically efficient methods. 

b) Lower Teme Valley PCC for Church of St Mary Magdalene, Broadwas for the restoration of a sandstone cross dated 1900.
Estimated cost circa £3000 incl.VAT. Cllr. Tabberer proposed an amount of £1500, this was seconded by Cllr. Downes and carried forward. Full details of this request for funding is available to view.
15/040
106 Payments

Cllr. Winkworth and District Councillor Swinburn had attended a meeting with Joe Cross and to discuss how the Sec106 payments which should be forthcoming following the housing developments in Broadwas village could be used.


Cllr. Winkworth presented the proposals for utilising the monies towards improvements to the village hall costing circa £34K.


There is already insufficient space for storage etc., and with possible increase in utilisation of the amenities, following the completion of the housing development, an extension to the main hall and an extra meeting room adjacent is imperative, if the ongoing success of the hall is to be maintained and promoted.


Joe Cross’s view is that the proposal seems reasonable and appeared confident that it stood a reasonable chance of success.  Any surplus funds could be used for playground improvements.

The next stage will be for the Parish Council to formulate a detailed written proposal, giving specific details of the envisaged improvements and demonstrating local support for the projects.
15/041
Correspondence

The Clerk had received a request from Broadwas School asking for Berryfields to be used for an hour each week for the instruction of archery run by qualified and insured instructors from Top Barn Acitivity Centre in the summer term. An area at the bottom of the field would be coned off and marshalled.

The Parish Council was happy to agree and instructed the Clerk reply accordingly.
15/042 
Planning


This item had been accidently omitted from the agenda, however planning application 15/00032/FUL had been advertised in the public boxes and on the web-site therefore Council discussed and decided on the following reply.

‘Whilst we have no objection to the replacement of the     portable buildings with permanent structures, the ground works already carried out to the parking area has caused a disruption to the  water table resulting in a constant flow and puddling of water on  the highway. This needs to be addressed. As the business necessitates large vehicles egressing on to a country lane, a condition restricting the number of vehicles in that quoted in the application, should be included’. 
A Planning Report is attached to these minutes.
15/043
Councillor’s Reports and Items for Future Agenda.

The Clerk had attended an Election Brief at MHDC on 2nd March and distributed forms for election and guidance notes to each Parish Councillor present. She had received no interest from the adverts placed in Footprints magazine for January and February. She plans to advertise once more in March’s issue even though forms need to be returned to MHDC by hand by 9th April 2015.

Plans to install a defibrillator seem to have lost momentum. Cllr. Downes offered to take this idea forward and hopes to report back at April’s meeting with costs etc.
15/044           Date of next meeting.


Agreed for 13th April 2015 to start at 7.30pm
Chairman………………………………………..dated………………

Attached:
Treasurer’s Report
Planning Report 
District Councillor’s Report

Public participation.
Mrs. Elizabeth Hill asked for an update from Severn Trent. There had been none. She was very disappointed to report that during the recent road re surfacing and line painting exercises in Broadwas village, lorries had parked on the pavement in Taberness Close causing further damage. (She is able to provide photographic proof of this) She directed this complaint to County Councillor Grove who then assured her that this repair work will be funded from his divisional fund and be completed within the next twelve months.

Residents from Lightwood Lane reported that the lights on the industrial estate have been turned off and are not causing any problems. The Parish Council was pleased to hear this news as Councillor Key had been in regular communication with Mr Youngman since our last meeting in an effort to try and resolve some of the problems already mentioned. Some lorries continue to ignore Mr. Youngman’s directive to turn left when exiting the site and at his request, registration numbers of the offending vehicles collated by Councillor Key have been presented to him.

	Treasurer's Report for Broadwas & Cotheridge Parish Council Meeting
	for March 2015

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	Payments
	Receipts
	
	
	

	TSB account
	
	
	
	
	
	20022.52
	

	Berryfields Account
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	NS&I account
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	Balance Total
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	3.3.2015
	966 Simon Skeys
	
	212.5
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	34732.57
	

	For agreement at tonight's meeting
	
	
	
	
	

	9.3.2015
	967 Sal Feb
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	968 exp Feb
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	Committed payments
	monies
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Speed activated signs
	
	602
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Planning Report for March 2015 meeting
Results from  MHDC. 
14/01399/OUT 2.12.2014. Mr & Mrs Houghton, Land north of Haresfield, Lightwood Lane, Cotheridge, for Erection of 2, 4 bed detached dwellings with garages. Site visit made on 20/12/2014.

19.1.2015 Recommend REFUSAL Not sustainable with no basic facilities within easy access, it is in open country/agricultural.
11.2.2015 REFUSED

New Applications received/still awaiting result

14/01297/OUT 24.9.2014 Burgoyne Property Investments Ltd for ‘Outline application for the erection of industrial units (B1-B8 uses) with associated access and car parking to replace existing permission 12/00376/PEX Response 20.10.2014 ‘The gullies and the main road on this stretch of the A44 are prone to flooding, it may be that any extra water emanating from units there into soakaways etc., may exacerbate this situation. The access is on a straight section of the main road where the speed limit is in the national restriction (60mph) which would be hazardous to heavy and slow moving vehicles, as well as workers cars and the like, accessing the site as well as to passing traffic.

The development is of considerable size and would impinge on the natural beauty of the countryside where there is presently, and in the main, open space.

Given these concerns, and (assuming they are insurmountable), our burden of responsibility to maintain and safeguard the local environment, balanced against any possible benefit to the community, we feel obligated to recommend refusal.’ 
15/00032/FUL 13.2.2015 Brian Burgoyne, Lower Lightwood Farm, Lightwood Lane, Cotheridge, Worcester WR6 5LT got ‘ For the removal of an existing portacabin and erection of a two storey workshop/restroom building and extension to parking area for coaches and mini buses. (RETROSPECTIVE)
14/01682/FUL 15.12.2015 Wolverley Homes, Land off Stoney Ley (7580 5538) Broadwas, Worcester, for Residential Development comprising 4 dwellings, with associated access, amenity space and car parking. 12.1.2015 APPROVAL recommended.

14/01653/OUT 12/12/2015 Wolverley Homes Ltd for Residential development comprising 14 dwellings (including 7 affordable) with associated access, amenity space and car parking at Land off Church Lane, Broadwas. Public meeting held on 8th January.

10.2.2015. Grounds for objection to planning application for residential development on land fronting Church Lane Broadwas
· The site is part of a large agricultural field and is not within existing developed area of Broadwas village.

· That field forms a division between the two principal groupings of buildings within the village – one around the church and the other adjacent and to the East of the school.

· The site is in proximity to a number of listed buildings including St Mary Magdalene Church, Broadwas Court, Ivy House Farm and Stone Farm and the development would adversely impact upon the setting of those properties.

· The site has previously been proposed a number of times for residential development most recently in 2014 when Malvern Hills District Council sought additional sites to meet the requirements of the South Worcestershire Development Plan. It has however been consistently rejected for reasons of location.

· As a result of this application, the Parish Council has undertaken a public consultation exercise including two public meetings each attended by over 40 residents where there has been a substantial body of opposition. This opposition reflects the matters above and also the fact that planning consent has already been given for development of two sites in the village (with a total of 18 units, not yet commenced) and further proposals are currently being considered in relation to three other sites (totalling 11 units).

· Local residents feel that this very small village is being rained upon by applications for development, this latest one is in probably the most inappropriate place.  
15/00032/FUL 13.2.2015 Mr Brian Burgoyne, Lower Lightwood Farm, Lightwood Lane, Cotheridge WR6 5LT for workshop/rest room building and extension to parking area for coaches and mini buses (Retrospective)

Application for the removal of an existing portacabin and erection of a 2 storey work


District Council report to Broadwas & Cotheridge Parish Council for February 2015
Broadheath Ward Cllr. Roger Bass (roger.bass@malvernhillsdc.net   01905 641105)

& Cllr. Paul Swinburn (paul.swinburn@malvernhillsdc.net   01684 573664)

Activity report

Roger has just chaired his final Audit Committee, where they were delighted to commend the finance team at MHDC for their excellent management, which has now received recognition at National level. This was on the same day he chaired the final meeting of the Overview & Scrutiny Committee’s Task and Finish Group looking into improving liaison between Councillors and the Housing Associations, and he is now busy putting the finishing touches to their report. Paul recently became a (shooting) star of Radio 4 when he was interviewed for ‘You and Yours’ broadcast on 16th February, speaking on our work in supporting homes in Upton, to make them Flood Resistant. MHDC has been one of the most successful Councils in the country at partnering with the Government’s Repair & Renew Grant scheme to help residents affected by flooding.

February’s Full Council saw a tense battle with the Opposition parties before the administration’s 2015/16 budget – which confirms a 0% increase in the District’s Council Tax for the second time in four years – was finally approved. In 2007 the District Council had a bank balance deficit of £1.6m; today we’re £6.2m in the black and it’s given us both immense pride to be involved in helping to achieve this position over these last four difficult years, despite the central government cuts to our grant and whilst maintaining all of our front-line services. The same meeting saw Paul successfully steer the revised Redundancy Payment scheme through, which puts a cap on the discretionary redundancy amounts payable to officers leaving MHDC’s employment.

MHDC has recently invested £220,000 in Malvern Theatres for LED lighting – it’s estimated this will save the theatres £32,000 p.a. in electricity bills – half of which will come back to the District Council. This will enable MT to be greener and more financially self-sustaining in the future, whilst helping to keep the overall running costs down. Work to change the lights should start in the summer, with savings being seen immediately. 

In 2007 the then Liberal Democrat administration at MHDC closed all the public toilets in the District, as a cost saving measure. The incoming Conservative Administration re-opened all but one of these within a few months and now, at the Loo of the Year Awards, seven of our toilets received the gold standard and one the silver. MHDC was officially ranked 15th in the toilet premier league for the overall quality of its loos.
The ‘Green Deal’ supporting solid wall insulation has been extended until September 2015. If you need more information please call 01386 565352. 

And finally, ever wondered how to become a councillor? There is now a You Tube Video showing residents what sort of work councillors do in their wards, and what pleasure and satisfaction they get from doing it. http://www.malvernhills.gov.uk/howto-become-a-councillor.  

Planning

The Council believe that its 5 year Housing Land Supply position is improving, but will not be certain until the SWDP inspector has agreed the latest allocation proposals from the three Districts.  Maurice Wedd (LBPC) and Mark Glossop (SaEV), supported by WCC Cllr Phil Grove and Paul, recently met with WCC Deputy Leader Simon Geraghty and Head of Infrastructure, Nigel Hudson. The Broadheath team’s objective was to secure support for the proposal that a 60 mph standard ‘Spine Road’ built along the Western perimeter to link the A44 roundabout to Martley Road was essential to reduce traffic through Crown East and Lwr B’heath.  Happily, WCC agreed with our views that this case should be presented to the Planning Inspector as a joint position of MHDC, the County Highways and Broadheath Ward, to counter the developers’ alternative views.
2 Northern Area Development Management Committee meetings, with long agendas, are being held in March.
Housekeeping  
As usual, both Paul and Roger will be happy to talk to you but time is running out for us as we must cease political public activity during the ‘Purdah’ period from 23rd March. So this is our last report. But thank you for all the support you’ve given us over the past 4 years – it’s been fun and we have enjoyed working with you!





28/02/2015

PAGE  
43

